
Growlings from the 60th Chief Devil Dog: CDD Alan Sanning

WOOF, WOOF to all the Dogs of the Order,

With our upcoming Convention and Supreme Growl in Oklahoma City, I will lead off on the honor side of the 
MODD by mentioning the domestic terror attack on the Alfred P. Murrah Federal Building just over 28 years 
ago, which took the lives of 168 individuals including Marines Sgt Benjamin Laranzo Davis and Capt. Randolph 
A. Guzman. If you have not been to the Oklahoma City National Memorial and Museum it is a powerful 
memorial worth the visit. While the attack was an act of domestic terrorism, the memorial offers the opportunity 
to reflect on and honor not only on those lost on April 19, 1995, but also on our brothers and sisters currently 
serving; many of them in harm’s way, because as we all know, the world is not always a safe place.

Once this WOG is published, the 83rd Supreme Growl and 100th Anniversary 
Marine Corps League Convention in Oklahoma City will not be far off. If you 
plan to attend and have not yet registered or booked a room you do not have 
much time left, check the MCL National website for info. For those looking to 
advance, go to the Kennel website, moddkennel.org and read the information 
under the “2023 Supreme Growl” tab, particularly checking for your name 
in the “APPLICATIONS PROCESSED BY KENNEL DOG ROBBER” list. 
Obedience School under “Library” also has useful info. I look forward to seeing 
all of you there!

It has been an honor to have the opportunity to visit various Pound and Pack Growls around the Kennel! Most 
recently with Central & Southwest Division Conventions along with Pennsylvania and Missouri Department 
Conventions with the pleasure of initiating and advancing Dogs, as well as installing newly elected and 
appointed Pound and Pack Staff.  I have seen many good Dogs stepping up to lead the Pounds and Packs and 
wish you all great success in your endeavors. The generosity of Dogs around the country looking to help those in 
need is always inspiring and I see it to one degree or another everywhere.  For example, following the recent MO 
Pack Growl, the Dogs ended up sending a check for 11,621 Big Bones to the Kennel Children’s Hospital Fund to 
go along with the 10,364 Big Bones already sent in by the six Pounds.  Additionally, during the Growl the Dogs 
presented another 10,500 Big Bones to this year’s Pack charity recipient, the Pediatric Ward of Mercy Hospital in 
Springfield, MO.  So, BIG BARKS out to all of you Dogs stepping up around the country and making great things 
happen for children and others in need; including our four-legged friends, as I see more and more supplies being 
brought to Growls in support of Operation Chow Hound. Great job and remember if you still have donations for 
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the Children’s Hospital in Oklahoma City they need to be on the way to the Kennel Dog Robber ASAP!

Online Kennel Raffles are going well, thank you everyone!  Earlier this evening I watched Facebook live to see 
who the winner of the Marlin 1895 Trapper Lever-Action Rifle was going to be, congratulations PDD Munguia! 
After I texted to congratulate her and then received her response, I was glad I had texted and not called her, as 
she expressed great concern in her text that she may have broken Kennel Executive Director PDD Wells ear 
drum when he called to tell her she had won. Jr. VCDD PDD DeAngelo expects to have the next item, a Colt 
1911 up on the site by June 23rd or 24th, great job to both PDD DeAngelo and the Kennel Webmaster PDD 
Soldano on setting up and running the raffles.

Good reports from Deputy Kennel Dog Robber (Compliance) PDD Steve Seyller continue to roll in as he works 
with Pounds and Packs with EIN, 990 and other 
compliance issues.  He continues to receive calls 
with reports of the progress being made, as well 
as, others reaching out for assistance/guidance.  
With the convention coming up this is probably 
a good time for those Pounds and Packs with 
problems to touch base with PDD Seyller, 
amwdiv@yahoo.com , and set-up a time he can 
meet with you in Oklahoma City.

Keep up the fantastic work Dogs and keep 
having fun as you do it, Woof, Woof!  See you in 
Oklahoma City!

Semper Latratus!
CDD Alan Sanning
60thchiefdevildog@gmail.com

Why do they always make SW Div. Dogs Growl outside 
under cammie nets? Hmmm….!



Sr. Vice Chief Devil Dog: PDD Jeffery Jones

Woof Woof Dogs of the Order,

This spring season has been a busy one. Attending multiple Division Conferences 
and Pack Growls. I had the pleasure to attend the Southeastern Division Confer-
ence in Charleston, SC, and the Northeast Division Conference in Plainsboro, NJ. 
I also attended the Mississippi Pack Grand Growl and the North Carolina Pack 
Grand Growl where I was Honored to be the Installing Officer in both. At the 
NC Pack Grand Growl I also had the privilege of Advancing a Devil Dog to the 
Degree of Pedigree

Everywhere I go I am pleased to see that Operation Chow Hound is spreading 
across the Kennel. The Patches move well when I have them in person but are 
stagnant otherwise. If you would like Operation Chow Hound Patches please mail 
me a check with a note of how many patches you would like. I will handle the 

postage. The Patches are 5 Bones each. The proceeds from the Patch sales will be donated to Tornado Alley Bull 
Dog Rescue in Oklahoma during the National Convention in August.

Talking about Operation Chow Hound, I am very Proud of my Home Pack, last weekend at the Grand Growl the 
Dogs from the North Carolina Pack donated over 1,200 lbs to the Jacksonville Animal Shelter. To date The NC 
Pack has donated over 12 Tons to shelters across the State. 

It is an Honor to be a Devil Dog,

Semper Fi,
PDD J.D. Jones 09-019				    Jeffrey D. Jones
H.S.V.C.D.D.					                  11870 Lodge Rd.
(252) 205-6506				                 Middlesex, NC 27557-9330
JDJones0311@aol.com



Jr. Vice Chief Devil Dog: PDD Joe “Woody” DeAngelo

Woof woof Dogs,

I would like to start off by thanking everyone 
that has participated in our online raffles.  To 
date we have grossed over 8000 big bones toward 
operating expenses.  This is critical as you can 
see from our budget.  Expenses are getting larger, 
and we felt that this would help supplement our 
mission.  

Attached is this year’s budget for review.  We will 
be approving the budget at the Supreme Growl 
so please review it and if there are any questions please come to Oklahoma and I 
would be happy to answer it.  

The online classes seemed to be a big hit over the past year, and I will continue to post them as time permits.  If 
anyone is interested in suggesting a class, please feel free to contact me at sgtjd2@gmail.com and I will be happy 
to set one up.  They can be found on the publications page of the Kennel website www.militaryorderofthedevil-
dogs.org.  

Remember as we get closer to the Supreme Growl in Oklahoma, please send your forms to our Lucky Dog with 
any donations made for the auction.  We need to know the cost, a photo of the item and where you would like 
the donation to go.

If you are planning to advance at the Supreme Growl, make sure you are checked into the doghouse no later than 
1700 the Monday prior to the Growl,  

What are you doing at Growl to retain new members and keep the current membership engaged?
My answer to this question is games.  As Jr Vice it is our responsibility to make sure the “FUN” is in fun and 
honor society.   With some good imagination and not that much in the way of $$$$ you can have a blast at your 
Growls.  Use your imagination and even get some advice from your Pack or Kennel Staff.  We are always here to 
help a dog out.

I look forward to seeing everyone around the Doghouse in Oklahoma City this August.  

Semper Woofing,
PDD Joe “Woody” DeAngelo 14-380                                                                                                                                           
Honorable Jr. Vice Chief Devil Dog
Military Order of the Devil Dogs

“You should not be defined by what you are; but, rather by who you are.  
Are you doing your best to enhance and expand the Military Order of the Devil Dogs?”

mailto:sgtjd2%40gmail.com?subject=
http://www.militaryorderofthedevildogs.org
http://www.militaryorderofthedevildogs.org


Presentation of K9 Bud to Marine 
Barb DeAngelo

Honorable 37th CDD PCDD 
Paul Sutton attending the NJ Pack 
Grand Growl

Advancement to Devil Dog and one PDD at the NJ Pack 
Grand Growl



Bow to bow. USS Arizona and USS 
Missouri

Sailor’s tears: 6 quarts of oil leak from the 
USS Arizona every day

Punchbowl National Cemetery Memorial Day 2023

Memorial to the Marines killed at the USS Arizona. 

Looking over the bow at the USS 
Arizona 

Barb donating her Dad’s 
Detachment hat to the curator of 

the USS Missouri 

Rendering Honors on Memorial Day 



Smart Dog: PDD Mike Francis
WOOF WOOF, 
SUMMER IS HERE… OORAH !!!
The Marine Corps League National Convention and 83rd 
Supreme Growl is almost upon us! Looking forward to 
barking with many of you Dogs in Growl Assembled. Are 
you ready? My last article was written on 18 MAR 2023. 
Looking back over my notes and Facebook brings back some 
good memories from the last three months. 
The 19th of March, I accompanied the Honorable 59th Chief 
Devil Dog PCDD Tom Hazlett to the National Convention 
hotel in Oklahoma City. The facility is in great shape and 
the rooms for the Kennel are going to work out well. On 
the 25th, PDD John Burwitz from the Wisconsin Pack, met 
me in Wentzville, Missouri for a Growl with the Dogs of 

Pound 086. PDD Burwitz has been a “Special Dog” since we met at the Supreme Growl in 
Springfield, Illinois. The 29th was Vietnam Veterans Day and Chief Hazlett and I, visited the Missouri National 
Veterans Memorial in Perryville, Missouri. Lest We Forget… 

April was a busy month. The 1st was a Missouri Pack Growl in Jefferson City. PDD Jason Reimann made my 
day when he “Requested a Lawyer.” During his trial a large pile of Big Bones was collected and PDD Reimann 
ultimately had to apply for a loan, before being found guilty. Fun Growl.  The MCL Commandant’s Corner Zoom 
meeting was held on the 11th. Our topic was the MODD. Some good information was barked about. A deadly 
tornado touched down in the small, rural community of Glenallen, Missouri. One entire family was killed and 
most of the area homes were destroyed or severely damaged. On the 13th Dogs from Pound 330, Marines from 
the local Detachment, Ladies from the MCLA and the DAV teamed up.  We gathered enough supplies to feed 
250 people. Our volunteers packed up at the Marine Barracks and travelled 35 miles to Glenallen. Our team set 
up in front of the Post Office. Throughout the afternoon and evening, we fed approximately 200 residents and 
Disaster Relief Volunteers. Very humbling day. On the 15th PDD Steve Seyller and I, were in Des Moines, Iowa 
for the Department Quarterly Meeting, and a Growl with Pound 122. The Iowa Dogs are Fired Up! We were 
back in Cape Girardeau for a Growl with Pound 330 by the 18th. We brought in three new Mongrels and their 
initiation was fantastic. It was good to see an awesome imitation of “Gunny R. Lee Ermey.” LOTS of laughs that 
night. The Honorable Deputy Mad Dog PDD CJ New passed away on the 28th. Sad day for our Order. Pound 
086 held a Growl in his Honor the next day. Great turnout and many shared memories of PDD CJ “Pickles” New. 
We will all miss you, Brother. Fair Winds and Following Seas, Marine. Semper Fidelis. 

The month of May began with a visit to Minnesota. Karen and I, were in Mankato the 4th – the 7th. The 
Department Convention was full of familiar faces. The Grand Growl of the Pack was OUTSTANDING. It was 
real Honor to Obligate Marine Paul Wojahn to PDD. Private Wojahn is now 102 years old! He is a WW II 
Marine. Enlisted 20 AUG 1942 and fought on New Guinea, Cape Gloucester, Peleliu and Okinawa. WOW. Big 
Barks to the new Worthy Pack Leader PDD Bill Wittenberg. The 10th & 11th were the Wake and Funeral for 
PDD New, in St. Louis. Both were very well attended. Many of us gathered for Chow after the funeral. There were 
many toasts to his memory and we all barked the Devil Dog Creed. Marines are a special breed. The Kennel Staff 
met online on the 13th. The Honorable 60th Chief Devil Dog CDD Alan Sanning has kept his Staff focused on 
OKC. It was motivating to recognize DD Matt Anders as the Pound Dog of the Year at a ceremony on the 21st 
in Cape Girardeau. BIG BARKS! Met with the Kennel Bylaws Committee on the 22nd via Zoom. We are ready 
for the presentation of the five proposed Bylaws changes at the Supreme Growl. The weather for Memorial Day 
this year was perfect. Attended two ceremonies locally. Todd Calaway 1995, Darrell Boatman 2005, and Brett 



Angus 2005. I remember you! On the 30th the Missouri Pack held a Zoom meeting to discuss the Annual Pack 
Fundraiser. These online meetings are a great tool and provide a perfect opportunity to work out details prior to 
the discussion and vote at a Growl. 

June started with a visit to Branson, Missouri. The Department Convention and Grand Growl of the Pack were 
held on the 10th. We had 53 Dogs on deck. There were 10 Pups elevated to DD. The laughter and shenanigans 
never stopped. The Pack donated 10, 500 Big Bones to the Pediatric Ward of Mercy Hospital in Springfield, 
Missouri. Our Pack has contributed 12,172 Big Bones to the Kennel Children’s Hospital Donation this year. Our 
6 Pounds sent in an additional 10,364 Big Bones. This gives us a total of 22,536 Big Bones from Missouri to the 
Kennel Children’s Hospital Donation for this year! To sum it all up, the 179 Dogs in Missouri donated a total of 
33,036 Big Bones to the children this year. That is almost 185 Big Bones raised by each Dog. WOW. This was my 
last Growl as the Worthy Pack Leader. It was truly an Honor to serve the Pack. On the 20th we held a growl for 
Pound 330 in Cape Girardeau. The Honorable 58th Chief Devil Dog PCDD Leonard Spicer was in attendance, 
but definitely feeling a little “Under the Weather”. Drove up to Wentzville on the 24th for a FUN Growl with 
Pound 086. Sir Pound Keeper PDD Mark Hoernschemeyer always runs a good Growl and he was chosen as the 
Missouri Pack Dog of the Year for 2023. Well earned, Marine! 

I have approved the Bylaws for the Iowa Pack. They were submitted several years ago and got lost in the shuffle. 
Many of you have reached out to me with questions about the Bylaws. Most of you know that I will always do 
my best to answer those questions ASAP. Please give your Pound and Pack Smart Dog the opportunity to answer 
your questions before reaching out to me. No Dog needs to memorize the Bylaws, but EVERY Dog should have a 
working knowledge of them. This is especially true for the Officers on all three levels. Pound, Pack and Kennel. 
We have five Proposed Bylaws Changes that will be presented and voted on at the 83rd Supreme Growl, on 16 
AUG 2023, in Oklahoma City, Oklahoma. You will find those five changes here in this issue of the Woof-O-
Gram. They are also posted on the Kennel website: MilitaryOrderoftheDevilDogs.org. Scroll down to: “2023 
SUPREME GROWL” and click on the INFO tile. Scroll down to: “2023 PROPOSED CHANGES”. 
Here is a brief summary. 

#1. Stamps. This change would add several Passport Stamps to the authorized list. 
#2. KDOY Chair. This change calls for the Chair of the Kennel Dog of the Year Committee to be elected for a 
one-year term. 
#3. KDOY Selection. This change would limit the selection process of the Kennel Dog of the Year to the KDOY 
Committee only. 
#4. Awards Submission. This change concerns the Pound and Pack Dog Robber of the Year. It would change the 
submission date, for Nomination Letters, to 1 June. 
#5. Pins. This change ads to the list of authorized pins on the MODD Collar. It would allow all MCL, MODD and 
Service pins. 
Please take the time to read these and share them with your Pounds and Packs. Only the Dogs in attendance at 
the Supreme Growl will be able to vote on these proposed changes. 
If you have Bylaws questions or I can help you in any way, please contact me

We are the FUN and Honor Society of the Marine Corps League. 
“Keep it FUN and they will COME” 
WOOF WOOF… It’s an HONOR to be a Devil Dog !!!			 

Semper Woofing,
PDD Mike Francis
Honorable Smart Dog
304-991-0427
MarineMikeFrancis@gmail.com 

https://MilitaryOrderoftheDevilDogs.org.
mailto:MarineMikeFrancis%40gmail.com%20?subject=


Date: 1 March 2022
To: Honorable Smart Dog PDD Mike Francis
From: PDD J.D. Jones 09-019

Subject: Proposed Military Order of the Devil Dogs Constitution & Bylaws Amendment

ARTICLE IV - THE KENNEL
Existing Wording:
Section 505 - Passports and Visa Stamps
A. All Devil Dogs shall procure a MODD Passport at a cost regulated by the Kennel, which will distribute them 
to the Packs and the Pounds. The fine for attending any Kennel, Pack or Pound Growl will be one dollar ($1.00) 
without a passport in any attending Devil Dogs possession.
B. The Kennel, Packs and Pounds will procure a Visa Stamp to stamp all Passports with the date of all Growls 
attended by said Devil Dog presenting their Passport. Cost of Visa stamping shall be one dollar ($1.00).
C. All monies collected for Passport or Visa stamping shall be forwarded after each growl to the Honorable 
Kennel Dog Robber, who will hold these monies in a special Passport account.
D. All monies collected will be used each year at the Marine Corps League, Inc., National Convention, where a 
check for a sizable portion of that account will be presented first, to a children’s hospital in the convention city, or 
to another suitable local charity as the Executive Board of the Military Order of the Devil Dogs, Inc., may select. 
The check shall be accompanied by a letter stipulating that the Order’s contribution is to be used for special 
equipment purchases only and for no other purpose.
E. Any Devil Dog Passport that is lost, or misplaced, not stolen, if turned into either the Kennel, Pack or Pound 
Dog Robber, shall be stamped four times and returned at a cost of two dollars ($2.00), as a finder’s fee.

Proposed Wording:
Section 505 - Passports and Visa Stamps
A. All Devil Dogs shall procure a MODD Passport at a cost regulated by the Kennel, which will distribute them 
to the Packs and the Pounds. The fine for attending any Kennel, Pack or Pound Growl will be one dollar ($1.00) 
without a passport in any attending Devil Dogs possession.
B. The Kennel, Packs and Pounds will procure a Visa Stamp to stamp all Passports with the date of all Growls 
attended by said Devil Dog presenting their Passport. Cost of Visa stamping shall be one dollar ($1.00).
C. Additional Passport stamps can be procured by the following Officers or Events of the M.O.D.D.: Pound Dog 
Robber, Pack Dog Robber, Pack Leader (Current and Past), Division Vice Chief Devil Dog (Current and Past), 
Kennel Dog Robber, Current Elected Kennel Officers, Chief Devil Dog (Current and Past). Other Approved 
Stamps would be Pack Anniversary, Special Growls of the Kennel (Gatherings), Mini-Growl and Supreme Growl.
D. All monies collected for Passport or Visa stamping shall be forwarded after each growl to the Honorable 
Kennel Dog Robber, who will hold these monies in a special Passport account.
E. All monies collected will be used each year at the Marine Corps League, Inc., National Convention, where a 
check for a sizable portion of that account will be presented first, to a children’s hospital in the convention city, or 
to another suitable local charity as the Executive Board of the Military Order of the Devil Dogs, Inc., may select. 
The check shall be accompanied by a letter stipulating that the Order’s contribution is to be used for special 
equipment purchases only and for no other purpose.
F. Any Devil Dog Passport that is lost, or misplaced, not stolen, if turned into either the Kennel, Pack or Pound 
Dog Robber, shall be stamped four times and returned at a cost of two dollars ($2.00), as a finder’s fee.

Rationale:
The Passport Stamp is a way of increasing the amount of Bones delivered to the Childrens Hospital Fund. The 
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proceeds of the Non-Dog Robber Passport Stamps will be Included in the Donation to the Childrens Hospital 
Fund as an Additional Donation. ONLY the Dog Robber Passport Stamps would be counted as Attendance for 
the Growl.

Respectfully Submitted,
PDD J.D. Jones 09-019
Life Member

Date: 1 March 2023
To: Honorable Smart Dog PDD Mike Francis
From: PDD J.D. Jones 09-019
Subject: Proposed Military Order of the Devil Dogs Constitution & Bylaws Amendment

ARTICLE IV - THE KENNEL
Existing Wording: 
Section 417 - Kennel Awards
B. Guidelines – Dog of the Year Awards:

4. Kennel: Kennel Dog of the Year Committee
a. The Kennel Dog of the Year Committee shall be comprised of all past recipients of the Kennel Dog of the Year 
Award attending the National Convention who attend the committee meeting,
b. Said meeting will be scheduled by the chair prior to the Supreme Growl with reasonable notice given to all 
eligible members.
c. The Committee shall have no less than three (3) members.
d. Each member must be a member in good standing of the Marine Corps League and Military Order of the 
Devil Dogs. The Chair of the Committee shell be the senior member of the Committee

Proposed Wording: 
Section 417 - Kennel Awards
B. Guidelines – Dog of the Year Awards:

4. Kennel: Kennel Dog of the Year Committee
a. The Kennel Dog of the Year Committee shall be comprised of all past recipients of the Kennel Dog of the Year 
Award attending the National Convention who attend the committee meeting,
b. Said meeting will be scheduled by the chair prior to the Supreme Growl with reasonable notice given to all 
eligible members.
c. The Committee shall have no less than three (3) members.
d. Each member must be a member in good standing of the Marine Corps League and Military Order of the 
Devil Dogs. The Chair of the Committee shall be Elected by the members of the Committee for a term of one (1) 
year.
Rationale:
By electing the Chairperson the Society has the opportunity to ensure the best qualified member of the Commit-
tee
Respectfully Submitted,

PDD J.D. Jones 0-019
Life Member



From: The Honorable 59th PCDD Tom Hazlett
To: The Honorable Smart Dog PDD Mike Francis
Subject:  Proposed By-Law Change
Date: 6 MAR 2023

Current Wording

Section 417 - Kennel Awards
4. Kennel: Kennel Dog of the Year Committee 
a. The Kennel Dog of the Year Committee shall be comprised of all past recipients of the Kennel Dog of the Year 
Award attending the National Convention who attend the committee meeting, 
b. Said meeting will be scheduled by the chair prior to the Supreme Growl with reasonable notice given to all 
eligible members. 
c. The Committee shall have no less than three (3) members. 
d. Each member must be a member in good standing of the Marine Corps League and Military Order of the 
Devil Dogs. 
The Chair of the Committee shell be the senior member of the Committee

Proposed Change
a. The Kennel Dog of the Year Committee shall be comprised of all past recipients of the Kennel Dog of the Year 
Award attending the National Convention who attend the committee meeting, 
b. Said meeting will be scheduled by the chair prior to the Supreme Growl with reasonable notice given to all 
eligible members. 
c. The Committee shall have no less than three (3) members. 
d. Each member must be a member in good standing of the Marine Corps League and Military Order of the 
Devil Dogs. 
The Chair of the Committee shell be the senior member of the Committee
e. The Selection Process for the Kennel Dog of the Year shall be determined by the Kennel Dog of the Year Com-
mittee. 

Rationale 
Only the Kennel Dog of the Year Society should determine the selection process for the Kennel Dog of the Year
. 



Date: 1 March 2023
To: Honorable Smart Dog PDD Mike Francis
From: PDD J.D. Jones 09-019
Subject: Proposed Military Order of the Devil Dogs Constitution & Bylaws Amendment

ARTICLE IV - THE KENNEL

Existing Wording: 

MEMBERSHIP AWARDS

No ribbon or medal authorized for these awards:

The PCDD Gerald L. Bakelaar Award, which is named after the first Chief Devil Dog, recognizes the Top Pound 
in the Kennel for Membership during the previous fiscal year. 

The PDD Howard D. Goslin Award, which is named after a great PDD, recognizes the Top Pack in the Kennel for 
Membership during the previous fiscal year.

The PDD James F. Powell Award, which is named after our Kennel Quartermaster of many years, recognizes the 
Top Division in the Kennel for membership during the previous fiscal year.

Note 1: For each additional medal or ribbon award, a 5/16” gold star will be worn for each additional award, and 
a 5/16” Silver Star will be worn in place of five (5) gold stars.

Note 2: For each additional medal or ribbon award, a 3/16” bronze star will be worn in lieu of an additional med-
al/ribbon. A 3/16” Silver Star will be worn in place of five (5) bronze stars, and a 3/16” gold star will be worn in 
place of five (5) silver stars.

Note 3: As voting members of the Kennel Awards Committee, the Kennel Dog Robber and Kennel National Ex-
ecutive Director will be asked to provide supporting data attesting to the quality of reports submitted by nomi-
nees for the above awards.

Letters of nomination in sealed envelopes marked for either “Pack Dog Robber of the Year” or “Pound Dog 
Robber of the Year” must be received by Registered US Mail or delivered by hand at the National Convention in 
the Kennel Dog House by the close of business (1700 Local Time) on Monday during the National Convention. 
Winners will be announced at the Supreme Growl.

Proposed Wording:

MEMBERSHIP AWARDS

No ribbon or medal authorized for these awards:

The PCDD Gerald L. Bakelaar Award, which is named after the first Chief Devil Dog, recognizes the Top Pound 
in the Kennel for Membership during the previous fiscal year.

The PDD Howard D. Goslin Award, which is named after a great PDD, recognizes the Top Pack in the Kennel for 
Membership during the previous fiscal year.



The PDD James F. Powell Award, which is named after our Kennel Quartermaster of many years, recognizes the 
Top Division in the Kennel for membership during the previous fiscal year.

Note 1: For each additional medal or ribbon award, a 5/16” gold star will be worn for each additional award, and 
a 5/16” Silver Star will be worn in place of five (5) gold stars.

Note 2: For each additional medal or ribbon award, a 3/16” bronze star will be worn in lieu of an additional med-
al/ribbon. A 3/16” Silver Star will be worn in place of five (5) bronze stars, and a 3/16” gold star will be worn in 
place of five (5) silver stars.

Note 3: As voting members of the Kennel Awards Committee, the Kennel Dog Robber and Kennel National Ex-
ecutive Director will be asked to provide supporting data attesting to the quality of reports submitted by nomi-
nees for the above awards

Letters of nomination in sealed envelopes marked for either “Pack Dog Robber of the Year” or “Pound Dog Rob-
ber of the Year” must be received by Registered US Mail or email to the Kennel Executive Director by Close of 
Business 1 June prior to the Supreme Growl. Winners will be announced at the Supreme Growl.

Rationale:

Having a longer amount of time to review the Submission Packages will ensure that the Candidates are given the 
amount of time needed to select the best Package.

Respectfully Submitted,
PDD J.D. Jones 09-019
Life Member



02 March, 2023
From: PDD Levi McKenna
To: 	 Honorable Kennel Smart Dog PDD Mike Francis

Subj:	 Proposed Change to Kennel Bylaws

Ref:	 Kennel Bylaws Article XIII Section 1301 

	 I would like to recommend the following proposed bylaw change for consideration.

Article VII section 703, sub section C.  Identification Disc and Dog Collar;

Currently reads:
	
C. A maximum of two (2) emblems, plus one official Dog Tag Disc, may be worn at any one time, on the 
Dog Collar. Emblems may include the American Flag, Marine Corps emblem, Marine Corps League Inc., 
membership pin, Military Order of the Devil Dogs, Inc., membership pin, the POW/MIA pin, the VAVS award 
for hours served (white oval pin with blue figure and red heart indicating number of hours served), and the Bull 
Dog. Except as may be specifically authorized elsewhere in these Bylaws, no other devices or emblems maybe 
worn on the Dog Collar. All other emblems shall be subject to one fine for each unauthorized emblem.

Change to read:

C. A maximum of two (2) emblems, plus one official Dog Tag Disc, may be worn at any one time, on the Dog 
Collar. Emblems may include the American Flag, Marine Corps emblem, Marine Corps League Inc. pins, 
Military Order of the Devil Dogs, Inc. pins, the POW/MIA pin, the VAVS award for hours served (white oval 
pin with blue figure and red heart indicating number of hours served), Military Service pins and the Bull Dog. 
Except as may be specifically authorized elsewhere in these Bylaws, no other devices or emblems maybe worn on 
the Dog Collar. All other emblems shall be subject to one fine for each unauthorized emblem.

Rational:

Members of our Order should be authorized to wear all Marine Corps League pins, Military Order of the Devil 
Dogs pins and Military Service pins. 

Respectfully Submitted
//Levi McKenna//
PDD Levi McKenna



https://rafflecreator.com/pages/64353/modd-colt-1911-government-series-70-45

https://rafflecreator.com/pages/64353/modd-colt-1911-government-series-70-45


25 MAR 2023     WOOF WOOF !!!
Enjoyed a fun Growl today with Pound 086.

My buddy PDD John Burwitz from the Wisconsin Pack, was passing through and joined us this morning.
The Military Order of the Devil Dogs.

“St. Charles County Dogs”,
Pound 086.

Missouri Pack.
Pound Growl in Wentzville, Missouri.



29 MAR 2023    Vietnam Veterans Day.
Paying our Respects.

The Honorable 59th Chief Devil Dog PCDD Tom Hazlett and Honorable Smart Dog.
We traveled up to the National Veterans Memorial in Perryville, Missouri. They have built a full-scale black granite sister wall to the 

Vietnam Veterans Memorial, identical to that on the National Mall in Washington D.C.

1 APR 2023.  WOOF WOOF !!!
The Military Order of the Devil Dogs held a Growl of the Missouri Pack in Jeffer-
son City.   We had a good turnout with 30 Dogs on deck.  



13 APR 2023
A deadly tornado touched down in the small, rural community of Glenallen, Missouri at 0330 on 5 April. An entire family was killed in 

a mobile home. Most of the area homes were destroyed or severely damaged.
Members of Pound 330, Detachment 1081, Ladies from the MCLA and Disabled American Veterans, in Cape Girardeau, Missouri 

teamed up today.
The Team gathered enough supplies to feed 250 people. Our volunteers packed up at the Marine Barracks and traveled 35 miles to Gle-
nallen. We set up in front of the Post Office. Throughout the afternoon and evening, we fed approximately 200 residents and Disaster 

Relief Volunteers.
Marine Corps League Detachment 1081
Disabled American Veterans Chapter 16

Cape Girardeau, Missouri.

15 APR 2023  Military Order of the Devil Dogs
Growl with Des Moines Pound 122

Iowa Pack, Department of Iowa Quarterly Meeting in Des Moines.



18 APR 2023.
3 New Mongrels Initiated and Obligated to Pup this evening!

The Military Order of the Devil Dogs
SEMO Devil Dogs Pound 330 Missouri Pack
Pound Growl in Cape Girardeau, Missouri.

28 APR 2023
PDD CJ “Pickles” New

“St. Charles County Dogs” Pound 086 Missouri Pack
Fair Winds and Following seas, Marine.

Semper Fidelis.



6 MAY 2023 
Private Paul Wojahn, 101 years old. US Marine Corps, World War II. Enlisted 20 AUG 1942, New Guinea, Cape Gloucester, Peleliu, 

Okinawa. Discharged 23 DEC 1945

The Growl!!!
The Marine Corps League

Department of Minnesota Annual Convention & Military Order of the Devil Dogs
Grand Growl of the Pack

5-6 MAY 2023
Mankato, Minnesota.

10 JUN 2023    
The Growl !!!

10,500 Big Bones to the Pediatric Ward at Mercy Hospital in Springfield, Missouri.
We had 53 Dogs on Deck.

Marine Corps League Department of Missouri Annual Convention & Military Order of the Devil Dogs Grand Growl of the Pack.
9-10 JUN 2023.



24 JUN 2023
WOOF WOOF !!!

The Military Order of the Devil Dogs
“St. Charles County Dogs”

Pound 086
Missouri Pack

Pound Growl in Wentzville, Missouri.



Mad Dog: PDD Charles Minton

Woof Woof Dogs of the Order,                                    06-02-23                              

As I’m sitting here in my Doghouse, I’m thinking of all the fun and adventures that 
are going to take place while we travel down Route 66 in Oklahoma City, OK. The 
convention team has put a lot of hard work into this year’s 100th anniversary of the 
Marine Corps League and they also have an awesome Day planned for the Dogs on 
the 15th with the Dogs Day in the park so make sure to mark your calendar and get 
ready for some fun. 
  
By the time you read this the deadline to have your advancement paperwork 
turned in has come and gone. July first was the deadline and I hope all those who 
were planning to advance at the Supreme Growl in Oklahoma City OK, got your 
paperwork turned in to your Pound and/or Pack Dog robber. Don’t forget to 

get the copy of the advancement form that the Kennel Dog Robber sent back to your Pound and or Pack Dog 
Robber and bring it with you. 

We have some fun and interesting things planned for the initiates so come prepared to do a little snooping 
around, sharpen up your memory skills and there might be some singing and dancing as well.
 
Operation Chow Hound will be in full effect again this year at the Supreme Growl in Oklahoma City OK. What’s 
Operation Chow Hound you ask? This is a program that was started by PDD J.D. Jones of the Jesse O Price 
Pound 210 North Carolina Pack, at each growl we bring in items that are needed for a Dog shelter in the local 
area such as dog food, cat food, water bowls, towels, leashes etc.… the Dogs from the host Detachment contacts 
the local shelter and gets an idea of what’s needed and that’s what we try to bring to the Growls. We try to use no 
kill shelters as much as we can, and we also try to donate to shelters that don’t receive monetary support from 
the City or State. This project has taken off in the North Carolina Pack and from what we see on social media it’s 
being utilized in many other Pounds and Packs throughout the Kennel. 

All Dog Food and other items collected at the Growl will be donated to a local shelter in Oklahoma City OK 
along with any monetary donations that we receive.

If you want to donate there is a link on the Kennel web site and goes directly into a fund that the Executive 
Director has set up for this cause. So, if you, your Pound, or Pack won’t be able to make it to Oklahoma City OK, 
you can still donate Bones if you would like to.  

It has been a pleasure serving as your Kennel Mad Dog and It is my intention 
to run again for the position of Kennel Mad Dog during the Supreme Growl in 
Oklahoma City OK, and I would appreciate your vote and support.
 
Semper Woofing							     
PDD Charles Minton									       
Honorable Mad Dog
252-452-0728
ssgtcdminton@yahoo.com

mailto:ssgtcdminton%40yahoo.com%20?subject=


DD Advancement Information

Woof Woof Dogs of the Order.

For those of you who are planning to advance this year in Oklahoma City please look at the requirements and 
this helpful information. 

1-	 All Advancement forms should have been sent to the Kennel Dog Robber and received by July 1st. 

2-	 All advancing Dogs need to first register with the MCL then proceed to the Kennel Doghouse to Register. 
All Dogs Must be at the Doghouse no later than 1700 on August 14th, 2023. It is recommended to arrive on 
Sunday if possible or as early as you can on Monday.

3-	 Each Dog Needs to Bring $50.00 - $75.00 big bones with them to the Doghouse for registration. There 
is a $25.00 big bone fee for your dog collar which $20.00 of that is refundable at the end of your initiation if you 
don’t want to keep your collar. You’ll have your Passport fee and registration fee, there will be a Growl specific 
coin and patch that you can purchase, your Dog Bones and possible fines that may be given.

4-	  You need to have a list of your Medicines and any specific medical issues that you might have so they can 
be given to the Kennel Vet and your Platoon Handler. Please put this on a 3X5 index card if possible. If you need 
to use more than one card that’s fine. 

5-	 DD’s need to make sure they do not book any trips from August 14th – 16th. If you miss too much of 
the training, we won’t be able to Advance you. 



Executive Director: PDD Ben Wells
Woof Woof!
	
I hope all you dog’s out there are ready for summer and a lot of sitting on the porch! I 
know I am ready for relaxing times ahead.
I had the opportunity to join Southern Division at their Convention in Tyler, TX in 
March. I was able to meet with several members that I have spoken to over the phone 
in person. It was great being able to spend time together and I hope to see them at 
National so we can spend some more time together.
We left Tyler, TX, I headed to Sarasota, FL and Miss Erin headed back to Maryland to 
hold down the ship. In Sarasota I meet with Nils, a 97-year-old survivor of the Battle 
of Iwo Jima and escorted him to Guam. We did the tour of Guam and Iwo Jima with 

the Military Historical Tours. Sometimes you just never know who you will run into when traveling the world! 

That is right, I found Ms. Ivania Munguia on Guam and Nils new best friend. It 
was a great trip and my tip to anyone that would like to do it, practice walking 
on hot coals. That is one hot place and I cannot image having to fight and sleep 
on that island. 

A few items that need to be addressed now that I have gone over the fun times. 

The Roster! First let me apologize to all the Dogs that have been 
frustrated with getting the data off the website. It was my impression 
that you could easily go to the website and get the information that 
you needed. I found out that unless you have experience with google 
documents it is very difficult to get this information. Until, we can get 
this resolved Janice will be sending out the roster to the DVCDD who 
will then send it to whoever needs it. You will only get your Pound roster 
from the DVCDD.

The Passport and Children’s Hospital fund is currently at $54K so we need all Dog Robbers to send in all monies 
that have been collected ASAP. We are nowhere near the 83K we did last year which was a record number for the 
Kennel. 

Work on getting the database in QuickBooks accurate continues, re-building 10 thousand records correctly is a 
very time-consuming job to say the least.  It is getting better; we are much closer than we were last August. 

Everyone enjoy your summer and I hope to see everyone at National convention in 
Oklahoma in August.  
Woof Woof!

David “Ben” Wells



Bytes & Bytes Dog: PDD Chris “Tool” Soldano

Woof Woof to all,

So the Supreme Growl is just around the corner, and where has the time gone? 
Everything has been super busy the past several months. And as with everything, 
we must all roll with the changes. As many of us are working behind the scenes to 
make things better and keep things moving, we must all be patient as information 
is getting passed to the masses. 

I want to specifically talk about the rosters on the website. The advancement roster. 
It takes time to go from one end of the chain of command to the other and then 
into the Kennel DogRobbers hands to get finalized. After all of that, once the 
DogRobber has created the new list it then gets sent to me for publishing. Once I 
have received the list, it usually gets published within 24-48 hours. The date that 
the list gets published is posted at the top of the roster that is posted on-line. How 

far back was it that we didn’t even have a roster on-line that we could even search through?  Please pass the word 
to those that are moving up, to please be patient. We know that you want to know if everything is received and 
good, but we can only work as fast as we can. As things progress we are always on the search for ways to improve 
things and make things better. 

But on a pleasant note, both websites are running well and we are working many things as far as technology is 
going. Our raffles are doing well too. However, even though we put them out via social media, it is still a good 
thing to take the flier from the website or Facebook and bring them to your events and Growls. There is nothing 
better than word of mouth to get things going. So please help out in that regard where you can.

Events are something that are always good to see on our pages. It lets others know whats else is going on 
officially. We just recently posted some events so please go to the site and check them out. If your Pound or Pack 
is hosting any special events, please feel free to contact me and send me the information for those events to be 
posted on the Kennel site, please keep in mind this is for special events and not for Pack or Pound Growls. That 
information can be posted on the Pack / Pound Locator, which by the way if you do not have your information 
sent in for that, please send it to me as well.

I am still on the search for photos of the following PCDD’s in an effort to finally complete the PCDD page:
•	 PCDD Walter Donnelly
•	 PCDD James Koenig
•	 PCDD John J. McNamara
•	 PCDD Marshall D. Lundgren
•	 PCDD Philip A. Calabrese
Please, if you think you may have photos of any of them, please send me what you can. I would love to see that 
page complete.

As always, if you need anything please feel free to contact me.

Woof Woof,
Semper Fidelis,
PDD Chris “Tool” Soldano
mclmoddtool@gmail.com BITS & BYTES DOG
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Dog Robber: PDD Janice Hartley

The Supreme Growl is fast approaching.  It’s time to start sending advancements 
for PDD in – remember they need to be in my paws NLT 1 July.  Hint- Hint, they 
can be emailed to me after your Pack Dog Robber signs them.  Per the updated 
bylaws the candidates for PDD must be in attendance by 1700 on Monday the 14th 
of August. Be sure to arrive early because you have to pick up your credentials from 
the MCL Registration desk prior to reporting to the Doghouse.

At the Supreme Growl, awards will be given out.  To 
date I have received only three submissions.  Two for 
Kennel Dog of the Year and one for Pound Dog Robber 
of the Year.  Really, are there no other Dogs deserving 
recognition for a job well done?  I can’t believe that!  
There is still time to get those nominations in – they will 
be accepted, even hand delivered – just be sure to follow 

the instructions in the bylaws.

Passport stamping fees and donations to our Childrens Hospital Fund continue to arrive.  Remember the 
bylaws require each pound to have a minimum of four growls each fiscal year and those bones collected for the 
stamping and donations to the Childrens Hospital are to be sent into me within a few days after the growl – so 
don’t wait until the end of the fiscal year.  All checks dated 30 June 2023 and prior will go to this year’s donation 
to the Children’s Hospital Fund.

I continue receiving ROIs done on OUTDATED forms and with everyone living in the same PO Box – it 
must be really crowded!!! We need the physical address that your officers live at plus phone number and email 
address.  Also many pounds are still holding their elections prior to the Supreme Growl.  Bylaws require the 
Pound election and installation to be done within 90 days after the Supreme Growl. Only the Pack can hold 
elections prior to the Supreme Growl since their Grand Growls generally are held right around the end of the 
Fiscal Year (30 June). 

My deputies are still finding many pounds and packs that are not incorporated and/or using incorrect EINs.  We 
need to get this corrected ASAP – if you need help, just ask.  We have many dogs that can assist you.  

The Mini Growl held on 24 February in Norfolk, VA is on the website under private library.  Also, last year’s 
Supreme Growl Scratchings are located there. Read them prior to coming to Oklahoma City – they will be voted 
on for approval or corrections so check them out. 
 
When you send in your transmittals, applications for membership, advancements and NOD, you need to only 
send one copy of each.  I don’t need three copies of everything!  If you are not getting your endorsed copies 
back, the reason is either your email isn’t correct, or you do not have one.  In which case, you need to 
provide me with a valid email address.

Have a safe and enjoyable summer and I hope to see many of your in Oklahoma City.

Woof, Woof
Janice Hartley



https://rafflecreator.com/pages/64353/modd-colt-1911-government-series-70-45

https://rafflecreator.com/pages/64353/modd-colt-1911-government-series-70-45


Operations Dog: PDD Lynn Sabel

Woof-Woof to all Dogs of the Order,

To all Devil Dogs who want to advance to Pedigree in Oklahoma City, OK in 
August and if you have not submitted your advancement paperwork you will not 
be advancing.  All paperwork needed to be into the Kennel Dog Robber by July 1st.  

If possible, please have the right change.  You will need 5 bones for registration and 
bring enough big bones to cover any other fines (singles).  If I’m making change 
for you there will be a 1 big bone fine for the Children. If you’re advancing you will 
need more bones for the Mad Dog.

  To all Dogs who have registered make sure you are checked in with the League 
before you come down to the Doghouse.  

All Dogs advancing you also need to be checked in by 1700 Monday afternoon.  If you come in later and do 
not have a valid excuse, you will not be advancing.  Just a fair reminder to everyone.  This is going to be a great 
Growl.
  
Woof-Woof, PDD Lynn F Sabel
Kennel Operations Dog

Quartermaster: PDD Wendy Zamora

Woof Woof Dogs, 

Summer is here and with it comes the warm weather and the National Convention 
that is just around the corner.  

I will be bringing a new jacket to convention this year that will come in black and 
limited sizes in red along with a new fun award that you will be able to purchase 
starting with the National Convention.  The store will open starting Sunday and 
will be open all week.

I am still receiving orders in the mail that are being written on the wrong Order 
Form and in some cases items are being ordered that we no longer carry or the 
price has changed.  Please make sure that the new forms are being used.  Postage 
has increased with the minimum now being $5.00 and it goes up from there.  

Both of these forms can be found on the website under Quartermaster. Please keep in mind that orders are put 
together once a week on Sunday’s and are mailed out on Monday’s; 
unless you have contacted me for an emergency order.

If you have a clothing item or idea of anything that we can add to the 
store, please let me know.  I am always looking for new items to add.

Please make all checks payable to Military Order of Devil Dogs.



Barking Dog: PDD Tom “Shoe Shine Boy” Bates
Woof woof, Dogs of the Order!

I missed the Supreme Growl and MCL convention in Daytona…  
All I have heard is praise and outstanding experience from the dogs 
across the country. This dog is blessed to have Deputy Barking 
Dogs PDD Jay Ramirez and PDD Manny Ibarra to carry the mantle 
and bark loudly!

And I am not sure yet if I will make it to Oklahoma City. If I am to continue keeping a 
doghouse and kibble, I must keep my employer happy!    

As I barked in the last Woof-O-Gram, one of the duties of the Barking Dog is to pre-
pare and publish the Woof-O-Gram 4 times a year. Please know that you do not have to be a Kennel officer to 
submit articles for the Woof-O-Gram!! Look for the article from PDD Helen Breen, South Carolina Pack in this 
issue.  Very valuable information shared. We need more like this, and your funnies and pictures!  Send them in! 
Woof woof!

Have you gotten you Raffle Tickets Yet??

Use the link below to get your today!
https://rafflecreator.com/pages/64353/modd-colt-1911-government-series-70-45

Use the QR Code to Share it!

Deputy Barking Dogs
 PDD Jay Ramirez and PDD Manny Ibarra

https://rafflecreator.com/pages/64353/modd-colt-1911-government-series-70-45


Charity Dog: PDD Barbara Vanner

Attention all Dogs:

Now that we are in the 2024 fiscal year, it’s time to start raising bones for the 
Children’s Hospital Fund.  Since we’re all unmasked and COVID-19 restrictions 
have been lifted, we can once again get out in the community to raise bones, so put 
on your thinking collars and come up with some fund-raising ideas. Also, please 
send your ideas to me so I can share them with everyone.

Everyone did a terrific job in 2023, and I know we can surpass the amount we 
raised last year! 

Also, don’t forget about the yellow roses! They are a big bone maker. You can order 
roses by emailing spawnpointgaming91@gmail.com.

For those attending the National Convention in August, join us at the “Dogs’ Day at the Park” on Tuesday, 15 
August starting at 1600 (4:00). There will be lots of games and fun for all. All proceeds will go to the Children’s 
Hospital Fund, and we will present the check to the Oklahoma University Children’s Hospital at the event. I hope 
to see all of you there!

On another subject, I don’t know if you all have heard that Senior Vice Chief PDD Jones has started a wonderful 
program called “Chow Hound.”  The program asks that, at each growl, the dogs in every Pound and Pack bring 
dog food to be donated to your nearby shelter. Senior Vice Chief PDD Jones designed a patch that can be 
purchased for five big bones, with all the proceeds going to an animal shelter.  Let’s all join in and support this 
excellent program.

Woof Woof
PDD Barbara Vanner
Honorable Charity Dog



Historian & 51st Chief Devil Dog: PCDD Don Garland

Dateline: Norfolk, Virginia 06/23/2023 11:00 AM

Woof  Bark, and Greetings from the 51st Chief Devil Dog. Almost all of the Packs 
have had their Growls, Good Job to all and congratulations to all the new Officers 
leading the Packs. I would be remiss if I did not shout out to the Missouri Pack for 
all they have accomplished for the Children’s Hospital and Kennel. If we could get 
a few more Packs to copy their lead, that would be more than awesome, it would be 
FANTASTIC and a tribute to all the ethos we hold dear. 

So, it is starting to get hot and muggy here in the state of Virginia, make sure if you 
are out and about, on or off the leash, that you cover your paws and get some cool 
liquid refreshment. While alcohol is not recommended, I guess it is better than 
nothing, so I raise a dog glass to you all! Now if we could get a weekend without 
rain and mud for a change (just one would be OK with me), I wouldn’t be tracking 

my muddy paws on the leash-holder’s floors.

Well, the time is almost here for Oklahoma and our celebration of the 100 years of the Marine Corps League. 
What an awesome job the committee has done putting this together to ensure it is a memorable event. I am sure 
there will be memories made to last a lifetime! I hope they have put in their request early for decent weather, it 
would be great to get out and see some sites. I know I am looking forward to the camaraderie as usual, as this is 
my vacation for the year.

There are several of our members who have not been doing well over the past year, I hope you will stop by their 
dog house as your circumstance permit before the convention to check in on them and give them a hearty broth-
erly (or sisterly) hug and brighten their day. I know that if pulled up to a few of these deserving dog’s pads, it 
would be a surprise and we would have some fun enjoying the time together. So let’s make an effort to reach out 
to those we have not seen in a while, just to give them the comfort of knowing they are not forgotten and we are 
never to busy to take care of our own. 

Please, make an effort to attend the National Convention and Supreme Growl, I am sure you will find it enter-
taining and fun, with a little knowledge thrown in for good measure.  Hope to see you in Oklahoma……

Woof Bark, the 51st CDD



Central Division: PDD Joe Pollock

Woof-Woof to all the dogs in dogdom. I hope this finds all of you with full bellies 
and lots of BONES.

We have been busy trying to get our Division back on track, and it has not been 
easy, however, we are making some headway. Our initial goal was to have everything 
moving in the right direction by our National Convention. We want to have our 
990’s and EAS numbers corrected, or at least submitted by Convention.

Several pounds have indicated to me that they may be turning in there Charters due 
to inactivity. We are working on those as we don’t want to loose them if there is
any chance of saving them. Our goal is to be completely compliant and we are 
dedicated to making that happen.

I now have a new Assistant Vice Chief. I have asked PDD Darrell Tharp,{Tennessee} and he has accepted. PDD 
Tharp will be attending the National Convention and I will make sure those of you who don’t know him will by 
the end of the convention. PDD Tharp will make an excellent addition and I look forward to working with him.
March 30,31, and April 1st we held our Central Division Conference in Plainfield, Indiana. We had the honor of 
having the 60th Chief Devil Dog, Alan Sanning, and the Aide-de-Kamp to the 60th Chief, PDD Charles Covert 
Jr; attend. We had a great conference and a Howling Great Growl headed up by PDD Regis Hess. It was one 
Growl the Chief Devil Dog won’t soon forget.

I have attended the following growls:  #241Ohio, #174,138 Michigan, #117,012,226,384 Ilinois, #285, Indiana.
Ohio has a new pound, S.W. OHIO MODD #408.

On June 2,3,4, I attended the Michigan State Convention and Growl in Lansing Mi. and swore in the new Pack 
Officers.

I had the honor to be invited to attend a military Funeral, by the 1st Sgt of the Marine I & I Staff at the Rock 
Island Arsenal. It was for a Marine, Pvt.Teter, who died in 1942 and had recently been identified and returned 
home. The family ask that no media be present.

I am in the process of getting my things together as I am leaving tomorrow to attend the Illinois State 
Convention and Growl in Springfield, Il June 22-25th.

I hope to see ALL our dogs at the convention and Growl.

Semper woofing

PDD Joe Pollock 05-062
Vice Chief Devil Dog
Central Division
pimarine63@aol.com



Central Division: PDD Bill Wittenberg
WOOF WOOF and Greetings from 20 miles below the Artic Circle!

It’s a very busy and exciting time of year for us as Dogs. With the Supreme Growl 
quickly approaching and all the Grand Growls,  I Haven’t seen Dogs moving so 
quickly as the last time I tried to get mine to the Vet!

I have making my rounds here in the Midwest Division {by the way the greatest 
Division in the Kennel} attending as many Grand Growls as possible and am en-
couraged by the attitude and involvement of these Dogs. With the Supreme  Growl 
approaching the PDDs are spreading their knowledge out to the upcoming DDs and 
Pups. Passing on knowledge is a very important part of being a PDD. Also teaching 
the up and coming Dogs how to raise Big Bones and having fun while doing it will 
only help our Order grow!

I am proud to say with the help of some outstanding Dog Robbers at the Pack and Pound level and especially the 
Compliance Dog, PDD Steve Seyller, the Division is almost 100% compliant! Big thanks to all of you!

I have been meeting a great bunch of Dogs everywhere I go and want to express my gratitude to those Dogs that 
have stepped up to take a leadership role. The new Pack leaders have big paws to fill but I’m sure they are up to 
the task. 

Here is a list of the new Pack Leaders I have so far,
The Sunflower Pack of  Kansas: PDD Bill Kunz

Minnesota Pack; PDD Bill Wittenberg
Iowa Pack; PDD Mary Nagel
Missouri Pack {AKA Missouri Mafia} PDD Chuck Covert

Congratulations and I look forward to working with you.

As a closing note I would like to acknowledge the Packs and Pounds in this Division for all their hard work and 
achievements. You make my job so much easier.

Keep an eye out for a Leaguer who you feel would make a Good Dog and reach out to the Dogs that have strayed 
from the yard and bring them back home.

Until next time WOOF WOOF! And   MAKE IT FUN!!

WOOF WOOF! 
PDD Bill Wittenberg
Vice Chief Devil Dog
Midwest Division
blwitt@hotmail.com
(320) 894 0797

mailto:blwitt%40hotmail.com?subject=


Northeast Division: PDD Jay Hauck

Hello everyone. First off I’d like to congratulate all the 
newly elected officers of all the Packs that have had their 
Grand Growls. Secondly, I would like to congratulate all 
the new Pack Dogs of the year. 

With the national convention coming up soon what are 
you doing to help Devil Dogs elevate to the degree of 
Pedigree Devil Dog?

Hopefully not all the secrets. At this point they should be able to report. Do they 
know what the 3 things they need on them at all times at the convention?
Cover, Collar and Credentials. But the most important part for them is to have fun!

I’d also like to talk about taking the pups and devil dogs in your pack or pound under your wing or guidance. Be 
a mentor figure to them. Help them to become a better pup or devil dog. 

Lastly, I want to talk about is pound growls. What are you doing for fun at 
them? I see some pounds on Facebook having a great time. Playing games, 
doing challenges and what not. Let’s all try and have it be a fun time and not like 
a meeting and more of a hangout with your buddies. 

WOOF WOOF 
Woof Woof! 
Northeast Division Vice Chief Devil Dog 
PDD Jason Hauck 18-279
Jayth82@msn.com

New England Division: PDD Cherie Monnell

What a spring we had here in New England! Hot 
then cold, Heat or AC, not knowing which to put 
on.  I believe I seen some dogs with winter coats on 
wearing shorts. Go figure! 

Had to cancel going to MA Pack Grand Growl 
due to a last-minute family emergence.  Looking 
forward to going to CT Pack Grand Growl at the 
end of June.

Seems like just getting all dogs, and pounds done with their paperwork, and it is 
time to start all over again. Hope they all remember what needs to be done.

Will be getting ready to go to OK for Supreme Growl and to watch as New England 
Dogs earn their gold color (PDD).

mailto:Jayth82%40msn.com?subject=


For those going to Supreme Growl don’t forget to read the proposed Kennel By-laws; 2023 Proposed Changes 
Half way down the page.

As always, I am available by email and phone call on the following days and times; Mon-Fri-0900-1800, 
Sat-Sun-1000-1200.  Emails may be sent anytime, but please no phone call after the stated times unless an 
emergency.

Woof-Woof
PDD Cherie Monnell 
New England Division Vice Chief Devil Dog
VCDDCharie@gmail.com
207-752-0025

Southeast Division: PDD Jim Stone

Woof, Woof, fantastic Dogs of the Division,

We just finished a great weekend of fun in beautiful Charleston, SC., at our South-
east Division Conference.

We were honored to have the Honorable 60th Chief Devil Dog, Alan Sanning, his 
lovely wife, Dottie, and the Aid de Kamp to the Chief, Chuck Covert with us. They 
say they had a great time.

I wish to thank all the Pack Leaders, Pack Dog Robbers, Pound Keepers and Pound 
Dog Robbers for getting the Division into compliance with 990’s, ROI’s and Sec-
retary of State filings. We are at about 87% up to date at this time. I hope you are 
continuing to work to get us to 100 % compliance ad keep us there.

I look forward to travelling to all the Department Grand Growls in the Division 
that I am able to make. Some are on the same weekends and I won’t be able to get to visit all.

Again, thank you all for all your hard work and dedication, let’s keep it up. We need to get out and recruit new 
Dogs into the Order. Our membership is shrinking.

We have built in pool of candidates. Let’s look around at each Detachment and select good candidates to bring 
in. Just remember, in the words of our Honorable Past Chief, Tom Hazlett, “Make it fun and they will come.”

Woof Woof,
Jim

mailto:VCDDCharie%40gmail.com?subject=


Southwest Division: PDD Aaron Bazán
Woof, Woof! Devils Dogs,

Greetings! It’s been a hectic two months as Detachments, Departments, and 
Divisions held the Conferences/Conventions to introduce the new staff to the 
Packs and Pounds. They have all been exciting and a pleasure to reconnect with 
prior acquaintances and newly installed/selected representatives of their respective 
Departments/Packs.

The resilience of the Military Order of the Devil Dogs (MODD) has only 
strengthened the resolve to adapt, overcome and move forward to continue our path 
to maintain the Order. Moving forward we must ensure that we, as a whole, keep 
current with the demands of the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) and State Laws 
to maintain our non-profit status.  I would be remiss if we lose Pounds for non-
compliance when all they would need is guidance/assistance to keep their status 

current.

We must assist those who need help and provide support, which we all needed, when we first started in the 
MODD. Guidance is a major reason to get involved and help others. It is our responsibility to address the needs 
of the community so that we may better serve them with our actions and deeds. Your continued efforts have 
demonstrated our resolve to provide help where it is needed. Fund raising, Honor Guards, Color Guards, Young 
Marines and Toys for Tots are only a few of the ways we support our communities.

Getting back to Basics is a start and continuing what we do only leads to being recognized and appreciated, a big 
bark to all the Dogs for a job well done.

Getting excited to attend the Supreme Growl at 100th Anniversary of the Marine Corps League in Oklahoma. 
Woof Woof!!

Respectfully Submitted,						    
PDD Aaron Bazán 
Southwest Division Vice Chief Devil Dog	

Northwest Division: PDD Bonnie Holden

I was able to attend the Grand Growls for Idaho and Montana this year. 
Oregon had there’s on the same weekend as Washington so I did not attend the 
Grand Growl for them. 
At the Washington, Idaho and Montana Growls we initiated 5 new Pups and 
Advanced to Devil Dogs 4 members. 
It was good to see the camaraderie during the Convention attended. 
Looking forward to the Supreme Growl in Oklahoma City in August 2023. 
Remember to sign up for advancement to PDD before July 1, 2023.

Semper Woof
PDD Bonnie Holden
NWDVCDD



Southern Division: PDD Sal Cenicacelaya 19-081

WOOF WOOF Dogs of the Order!  Summer is upon 
us and the 83rd Supreme Growl in Oklahoma City, 
OK, is rapidly approaching.  Please be sure that if you 
have DD’s registered to advance, they take the time 
to go to the MODD Kennel website and review the 
“Advancement Initiation Instructions.”

There is a very important topic I need to bring to your 
attention:  MENTORING, yes, mentoring our newly 
initiated Mongrels is top priority - they must .  Anyone 
who has already advanced to PDD and or also had the privilege to be a handler 
can attest to this.  You will see DD’s at the Dog House checking in and struggling 
with reporting properly.  Mentoring has to start immediately at the Pound level.   
Pound Keepers can assign a PDD to mentor a new pup(s).  They can share MODD 

knowledge at a Growl or on their own private schedule.  Introduce your Dogs to the MODD website, review the 
Bylaws and the Kennel chain of command.  Share the customs and courtesies of the MODD. 

Knowledge is power!  A sound mentoring program not only will breed a Dog that is well versed on the MODD, 
but he or she will truly see the mission of the MODD and understand why we are the Fun and Honor Society.

Your mission for every Growl should be for all Dogs to leave having had a great time and having learned 
something new!  We learn together and we grow together!  All Dogs matter!  No matter billet or title, take the 
time to familiarize yourself with the various documents on the Kennel website.  

Here are a few simple ways to make learning fun:
•	 MODD Trivia
•	 Pin the Billet to the Dog 
•	 Be creative and make learning fun.

Change of Pack leadership:  I had the pleasure of installing 
the new Oklahoma Pack leadership at the Grand Growl in 
Lawton, Oklahoma during June 2023.  Congratulations to 
the newly elected and appointed staff of the Oklahoma Pack!  
Woof Woof! 



By the time this issue of the WOG is released, I will have already attended the Texas Pack Grand Growl in San 
Antonio, TX.  Congratulations to the Texas Pack leadership and thank you for continuing to grow your Pounds!  

The MODD is alive and well in Texas. 

 
I’d like to take a moment to thank my assistants for all they’ve done this past year:
	 PDD Audrea Killalea
	 PDD Cory Dressler
	 PDD Patrick Murray

I couldn’t have asked for a better team.  Thank you for accepting your appointments and always being able to 
assist.  WOOF WOOF!

I am looking forward to seeing all you Dogs in Oklahoma City.  Let’s all remember to please continue to support 
Operation Chow Hound at every Growl. 

Semper Woofing,

 
PDD Sal Cenicacelaya 19-081
Honorable Vice Chief Devil Dog
Southern Division
Southern Division



Pack Leader for South Carolina:  PDD Helen Breen 
Becoming a Dog Robber
PDD Helen Breen 18-305
Dog Robber
TIDELAND RIVER DOGS #246
South Carolina Pack
2022 PCDD John Zak Dog Robber of the Year 

In a perfect world, when a new Dog Robber takes over in a Pound, all the books will be perfect, all the reports 
will have been filed, audits complete, etc.  Yeah, that didn’t happen when I took over as our Pound Dog Robber in 
2019. So sit back, grab a cold one, and let me tell you a little story about getting our Pound back in compliance.  
Are you ready? Let’s go!

In 2019, I was a newly minted DD and I was asked to take over as Dog Robber. Since I have a bookkeeping 
background and have worked in the nonprofit world before joining the League, I was on board.  I assumed 
that the batch of “stuff ” I received would be a good set of financials and minutes.  I was so wrong. I was given a 
binder of random information, a few old bank statements, our passport stamp, and a so-called roster.  I asked 
about a bank account and was told that we hadn’t had a bank account in at least a year.  After hearing that, I 
wondered what the heck I had gotten myself into!  Like any good Marine, I took a deep breath, pulled up my 
britches and got focused on the task at hand.  I knew it would take some work, but I knew if anyone was going to 
get it done, it was me!

Step one, getting our bank account so we had somewhere to collect finances.  That was probably the easiest part!  
We did, at least, have our EIN from the IRS, so I was able to knock that out pretty quickly.  I then had to double 
check our 990N filings and make sure they were up to date.  Fortunately, this was another easy task with the on-
line 990N filing access and I got all the filings caught up in short order.

The next step was a bit harder, I had to check with our Secretary of State on our Charity filing. I was able to find 
our filing information and had to contact the Secretary of State to obtain access to our records.  I didn’t have 
our Filing ID, so that was probably the biggest challenge.  For a small number of charities, an exemption can be 
filed to avoid having to file an annual financial report.  Our Pound qualifies for this exemption, which took a 
large piece of paperwork off my desk.  I do have to file the request each year, but with the online filing, an email 
reminder is sent annually so I don’t miss it!

The next step was probably the most challenging, getting the records in order with what hand-written minutes I 
could decipher and getting our roster and contact information for our Pound members put together in a digital 
format that could be disseminated to Pound members and utilized for communication efforts. It took a couple 
of months of reaching out to Pound members by mail, since our Pound consists of three Detachments across the 
eastern part of our State, to get the roster fully updated and begin communications with all our Pound members.  
This communication has helped with improving attendance at our Growls, which has helped with our fund-
raising efforts.  I now have our roster in an Excel spreadsheet with all the important information and we send 
dues renewal invoices via Square, which makes it easy for Pound members to pay dues without having to send a 
check.  If they choose to pay with credit cards, we ask that they cover the processing fee so the Pound doesn’t lose 
funds.

Finally, we had to tackle the fact that we had no bylaws and budget for guidance on managing our Pound, espe-
cially on distribution of funds outside of Passport Fees and Dues.  This allowed us to have clear outline for ensur-
ing we have funds to cover administrative costs, awards, and funds for Operation Chowhound and the Childrens 
Hospital donations.



It realistically took about six months or so to tackle all these issues and get our Pound back on track with all the 
required elements we must have to comply.  It wasn’t always easy, but I knew it must be done and I wasn’t going 
to let my Pound down.  The biggest key is knowing what parts you need to cover to be in compliance with the 
Pack, Kennel, State, and IRS.  Each state has different requirements, but if you reach out to your Secretary of 
State Charitable Division, they are normally more than happy to assist in getting you on the right track, even if 
your Pound or Pack has been out of compliance for some time.
  
In the midst of straightening all these issues out, I may have consumed an adult beverage or two, but at the 
end of the day, it was worth it and my Pound and I have no worries that we are going to get a nasty gram from 
the State or worse, from the Kennel, suspending us for noncompliance.  It can be done and more importantly, 
it MUST be done.  The issues that arise from not doing it are WAY more serious than can be handled by most 
Pounds and it takes much less time to maintain compliance than to let it slide.  Don’t be that Pound! There are 
plenty of Dogs who are here to lend a hand if you need some guidance.  Lean on them and ensure that you are 
doing things the right way!

WOOF, WOOF
PDD H. Breen
hbreen.mcl@gmail.com

Division Growl in Las Vegas June 5, 2023



Division Initiation of New Dogs at Leatherneck Club 2023

Detachment 389 PFC Eugene Obregon MOH installation of Officers                         



Marine Corps Recruit Depot (MCRD) San Diego Morning Colors

California Pack Growl June 9, 2023



Forms, Schedules, and Information

The following section of the WOG will consist of various forms and documents for conferences, conventions, the 
Quartermaster and anything else that was not listed in a report.

WE HOPE YOU HAVE ENJOYED THIS WOOF -O- GRAM.
IF THERE IS CONTENT YOU WOULD LIKE TO SEE IN FUTURE ONES,

PLEASE GET YOUR SUBMISSIONS TO THE HONORABLE BARKING DOG!

SPACE INTENTIONALLY BLANK

California Department Convention June 10, 2023



https://rafflecreator.com/pages/64353/modd-colt-1911-government-series-70-45

https://rafflecreator.com/pages/64353/modd-colt-1911-government-series-70-45










EFFECTIVE MARCH 2023
Code Description Price Code Description Price

App 01 Golf Shirt; Blk, Red, White, Grn, Blue 36.00$       AWD 11 Pack Leader Comm Certificate 1.00$         
App 03 MODD Baseball Cap - Red 12.00$       AWD 12 Pound Keeper Comm Ribbon 2.00$         
App 07 T-Shirt Red or Gold 11.00$       AWD 13 Pound Keeper Comm Certificate 1.00$         
App 12 Vest, Red size Small - XL 33.50$       AWD 14 Past Pack Leader Large Medal 19.00$       

Vest, Red size 2x 35.00$       AWD 15 Past Pack Leader Mini Medal 16.50$       
Vest, Red size 3x 38.00$       AWD 16 Past Pound Keeper Large Medal 19.00$       
Vest Red size 4x 41.00$       AWD 17 Past Pound Keeper Mini Medal 16.50$       

App 13 Blue Denim Shirt w/MODD S/S 35.00$       AWD 18 MODD Certificate of Appreciation 1.00$         
App 16 Black Denim Shirt w/MODD S/S 35.00$       AWD 19 Past Pack Leader Ribbon 2.00$         
App 17 Vest, Red w/MODD Logo S-XL 78.00$       AWD 20 Past Pound Keeper Ribbon 2.00$         

Vest, Red w/MODD Logo 2x 80.00$       AWD 21 MODD Distinguished Service Award 2.00$         
Vest, Red w/MODD Logo 3x 82.00$       AWD 22 MODD Certificate f/All Occasion 2.00$         
Vest, Red w/MODD Logo 4x 84.00$       AWD 23 MODD Cert w/Foil Logo Black 2.00$         

App 18 Jacket Black w/MODD on Back 80.00$       AWD 24 MODD Cert w/Foil Logo Color 2.00$         
App 20 MODD Beret, Black,Red, Gold 25.00$       AWD 25 Pack DOY Certificate 1.00$         
App 24 Jacket Red w/MODD on Back 80.00$       AWD 27 Pack DOY Large Medal 19.00$       
App31C Baseball Cap Camo 12.00$       AWD 28 Pound DOY Large Medal 19.00$       
App31D Baseball Cap USMC Devil Dogs 12.00$       AWD 29 Award Presentation Folder 2.00$         
App31S Baseball Cap Semper Fi 12.00$       AWD 30 MODD Life Membership Certificate 1.00$         
App31W Baseball Cap Woman Veteran 12.00$       AWD 31 MODD Cert w/foil logo only - color 2.00$         
App 40 Jacket, Gold Heavy w/MODD Logo 80.00$       BUC 2 Buckle, USMC w/M-16 13.00$       
App 42 Windshirt Black or Red w/MODD 35.00$       Flag 2 Flag, USMC w/Bulldog 3' x 5' 13.00$       
App 43 Jersey Red or Black w/MODD 30.00$       Flag 6 Flag, USMC 3' x 5' 13.00$       
App 44 MODD Baseball Cap, Blk w/Gold Brim 15.00$       Flag 10 Flag, MIA/POW 3' x 5' 7.50$         
App 46 Black Skull Cap w/MODD 12.00$       Flag 11 Flag, USN 3'x 5' 7.50$         
App 47 Black Knit Cap w/MODD 12.00$       Flag 12 Flag, USA 3'x 5' 7.50$         
App 49 Freedom Polo w/MODD 40.00$       MAS 2 Magnet, "I Love My Marine Bulldog" 6.00$         
App 50 Sweat Pant w/MODD Logo  M-3XL 24.00$       MAS 22 Magnet, MODD Logo 6" Square 7.50$         
App 51 2020 Wipeout T-Shirts 7.50$         MAS 26 Magnet, 12" Round USMC Logo 10.00$       
App 52 MODD Face Mask 9.00$         MAS 27 Magnet, USMC Emblem 5 1/2" 5.00$         
App 53 MODD Neck Gaiter 13.00$       MAS 40 Bones Bag 2.75$         
App54 MODD Crew Neck Sweatshirt 35.00$       MAS 43 MODD Blazer Crest w/Pins 18.00$       
App55 MODD Hoodie Sweatshirt 45.00$       MAS 56 Hitch Cover 10.00$       
App56 Baseball Cap, MODD Logo 12.00$       MAS 57 Spring Assisted Knife 12.00$       
AWD 01 Disc w/MODD Pk/Pd Awards 18.00$       MAS 60 Camo Knife Blade 12.00$       
AWD 02 Pack Dog of the Year Plaque 50.00$       MAS 61 Oklahoma Challenge Coin 10.00$       
AWD 03 Pound Dog of the Year Plaque 50.00$       MAS 62 USMC Fixed Blade w/sheath 25.00$       
AWD 04 Pack DOY Lapel Pin 3.50$         MAS 63 Digital Camo Knife Spring Assisted 12.00$       
AWD 05 Pound DOY Lapel Pin 3.50$         MAS 64 Devil Dog Challenge Coin 10.00$       
AWD 06 Pack DOY Mini Medal 16.50$       MAS 65 Kansas Challenge Coin 10.00$       
AWD 07 Pound DOY Mini Medal 16.50$       MAS 66 100th Anniversary Challenge Coin 12.00$       
AWD 08 Pack DOY Ribbon 5.00$         MAS 69 New York Challenge Coin 12.00$       
AWD 09 Pound DOY Ribbon 5.00$         MAS 70 Bulldog Stress Reliever 6.00$         
AWD 10 Pack Leader Comm Ribbon 2.00$         MAS 71 Eyeglass Chain (Blk, Red, Gold) 7.00$         

Merchandise Price List
www.militaryorderofthedevildogs.org



Code Description Price Code Description Price
MAS 72 MODD, Wood Plaque Logo 40.00$       Pin 13 Pin, Yellow Footprints 3.00$         
MAS 73 Plush Bulldog Blk or Red 12.00$       Pin 14 Pin, These Colors Don't Run 3.00$         
MAS 74 2020 Wipeout Challenge Coin 12.00$       Pin 15 Pin, USMC Air, Land and Sea 3.00$         
MAS76 Illinois Challenge Coin 12.00$       Pin 16 Pin, Medium Bulldog Standing 3.00$         
MAS77 USMC Flexible Round Magnet 3.00$         Pin 18 Pin, Cross Flags 3.00$         
MAS78 2022 Florida Challenge Coin 12.00$       Pin 21 Pin Iwo Jima 3.00$         
MAS79 MODD LOGO Sticker 2.00$         Pin 23 Lapel Pin US Flag 3.00$         
MAS80 USMC Devil Dog Sticker 2.00$         Pin 24 I rec'd my PDD at the 75th 3.00$         
NPK 1 New Pup Kit  (****) 20.00$       Pin 26 Arizona 76th Growl Pin 5.00$         
Pass MODD Passport 5.00$         Pin 27 Lest We Forget Pin 3.00$         
Pat 1 MODD Cap Patch (Official) 3.00$         Pin 28 MODD 1" Pin 3.00$         
Pat 2 MODD Shoulder Patch (Official) 4.00$         Pin 29 2017 Supreme Growl Pin 3.00$         
Pat 4 Patch Red w/Bulldog Head 3.00$         Pin 30 2017 Convention Pin 3.00$         
Pat 5 Patch "DEVIL DOG" Letters Only 3.00$         Pin 31 2018 Supreme Growl Pin 3.00$         
Pat 6 MODD 8 1/2" Cap Patch Design 30.00$       Pin 32 Brass Bulldog Head 3.00$         
Pat 7 Bulldog w/Green Helmet 3.50$         Pin 33 White Standing Bulldog 3.00$         
Pat 8 Bulldog, Dress Blues 3.00$         Pin34 Bulldog, Dress Blues 3.00$         
Pat 11 MODD Patch 10" w/Letters 35.00$       Pin 75 75th Annv Lapel Pin 3.00$         
Pat 12 Hollywood Marine Patch 5.00$         Pin B Rubber Back f/Pins (50 per pack) 2.50$         
Pat 13 Parris Island Patch 5.00$         Pub 1 Kennel By Laws w/changes 9.00$         
Pat 14 Patch, USMC Emblem 9 1/2 Round 12.00$       Pub 2 Kennel Ritual (Large Edition) 6.50$         
Pat 15 Patch USMC Emblem 6" x 8" 12.00$       Pub 4 Dog Robbers Manual 6.50$         
Pat 16 Patch USMC Devil Dog Patch 12.00$       Pub 5 Bulldog Sketch 8 1/2" x 11" 2.00$         
Pat 17 Patch MODD 11 1/2" w/Letters 45.00$       Pub 6 MODD Logo Inside Decal 2.00$         
Pat 18 Patch Bulldog Head Small 3.00$         Pub 8 MODD Logo Sticker Sheet 24 1.50$         
Pat 19 Patch Bulldog Head Lg 10.00$       Pub 9 MODD Ribbon Chart 2.00$         
Pat 20 Pack Leader 7.00$         Pub 17 MODD Collar (Ribbon) Chart 2.00$         
Pat 21 Pound Keeper 7.00$         Pub 18 Kennel Ritual (Small Edition) 4.00$         
Pat 22 Dog Robber 6.00$         Pub 19 Handbook, f/New Pups (large) 3.00$         
Pat 23 Sr Vice Pack Leader 8.50$         Pub 20 Handbook, f/New Pups (Small Ed) 1.00$         
Pat 24 Sr Vice Pound Keeper 8.50$         Pub 22 MODD Get Well Cards 6.00$         
Pat 25 Jr Vice Pack Leader 8.50$         Pub 23 1" MODD Rubber Stamp Self Ink 27.00$       
Pat 26 Jr Vice Pound Keeper 8.50$         Pub 24 2" MODD Rubber Stamp Self Ik 30.00$       
Pat 27 Smart Dog 6.00$         Pub 25 Note Pad 5 1/2 x 8 1/2 2.00$         
Pat 28 Watch Dog 6.00$         Pub 26 MODD Stationary 8 1/2 x 11 6.00$         
Pat 29 Dog Trainer 7.00$         Pub 27 MODD Sympathy Cards 6.00$         
Pat 30 Barking Dog 7.00$         Rib-DD-G Collar, Red w/grommet 1.50$         
Pat 31 Police Dog 6.00$         RIB-PDD-G Collar, Gold w/grommet 1.50$         
Pat 32 Mad Dog 6.00$         Rib-Pup-G Collar, Black w/grommet 1.50$         
Pat 33 I rec'd my PDD at the 75th 3.00$         Tag 1 MODD Dog Tag 3.50$         
Pat Conv AL, FL, ID, KS, MI, MN, MT, NC, NY, WV, AZ 4.00$         
Pat36 1st Gathering of the Dogs Patch 5.00$         
Pat37 2nd Gathering of the Dogs Patch 5.00$         
Pin 1 MODD Lapel Pin (Pat 2 Design) 3.00$         
Pin 3 Bulldog in Globe and Anchor 3.00$         
Pin 4 MODD Life Membership Pin 3.00$         ****NPK1 The New Pup Kit contains the following items:
Pin 5 Pin, USMC w/Bulldog Head 3.00$         Black Collar w/grommet, Dog Tag, Lapel Pin, Passport,
Pin 6 PIN, USMC  as above w/Wreath 3.00$         Cap Patch, Shoulder Patch and Small Handbook
Pin 8 Pin, Bulldog w/White Blanket 3.00$         
Pin 9 Pin, Bulldog Running Front 3.00$         

Pin 10 Pin, Bulldog w/Helmet 3.00$         Kennel Quartermaster Email:
Pin 11 Pin, Bulldog w/Barracks Cover 3.00$         kennelquartermaster@gmail.com
Pin 12 PIA Medal and Ribbon 13.50$       Phone:  (517) 541-1501 PDD Wendy Zamora

MAKE CHECKS PAYABLE TO
MILITARY ORDER OF DEVIL DOGS



Date:  

Code # Size Quantity Price Total

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

ORDER TOTAL

SHIPPING

SUBTOTAL
MI Res only 

6%SALES TAX

TOTAL

Address Check #

Pound #

Email: 

$0- $50 add $5.00

$51 - $250 add 10%

$250 and up add 5%

412 West Harris Street

Charlotte, MI  48813-1437

Tel: (517) 541-1501

CVC is 3 digit number on back of card

Michigan Residents ONLY must add 6% sales tax to shipping & subtotal

Description

Merchandise Price List / Order Form

Effective  Mar 2021

E:mail "kennelquartermaster@gmail.com"

The Kennel Quartermaster will accept Visa, Mastercard, Discover Cards, Checks, Money Orders and Travelers Checks

Shipping Rate

Degree / MODD Tag #

Military Order of the Devil Dogs

City/State/Zip

Telephone #

Mail to: PDD Wendy Zamora, Kennel Quartermaster

Make checks payable to "Military Order of Devil Dogs" only

NOTE:  CVC required to process orders (American Express is 4 digit on front of card)

Name

CVC

Card Zip Code
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